
P U B L IC  H E A L T H  N U R S IN G  IN  SY R A C U SE 
by A g n e s  J .  M a r t i n , R .N .

Directory Bureau of N ursing , Syracuse Health Department
\

W H EN  the urban health 
demonstration was be
gun in 1923, the situation as to 

public health nursing in Syra
cuse was briefly as follows:

(i) The Health D epartm ent 
provided two nurses for the Bu
reau of Tuberculosis; three for 
the Bureau of School Inspec
tion, serving the Bureau of 
Child Hygiene; and one for the 
Bureau of Communicable Dis
eases. These nurses operated 
independently, and each one 
was responsible to the bureau 
chief of her particular service.

(2) In the School H ealth Ser
vice of the Departm ent of Pub

lic Instruction there were twelve 
nurses in the specialized field of 
school nursing for public schools 
and they were responsible to the 
director of the School Health 
Service.

(3) The Visiting Nurse Asso
ciation had a director and four
teen nurses giving bedside ser
vice in the home. I t  supplied a 
nurse to the pediatric and pre
natal clinics of the Free Dis
pensary, and one for the pre
natal clinic sponsored by the 
Junior League.

(4) The Child Health Com
mittee of the Community Chest 
maintained six well-babv clinics
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and one pre-natal clinic, with six 
nurses, who were responsible to 
the officers of the Committee.

(5) bs. small number of nurses 
were employed for emergency 
work in industrial plants.

One of the first recommenda
tions growing out of the work 
of the Syracuse Health Demon
stration dealt with the problem 
of public health nursing. I t  was 
felt that a generalized plan of 
nursing in the Syracuse Health 
D epartm ent, if it could be 
worked out, would be both effi
cient and economical. M ean
time, there had been some de
velopments:

(i) In the D epartm ent of 
H ealth, two nurses had been 
added to the Tuberculosis Bu
reau, one to the Bureau of

School Inspection, one to the 
Bureau of Venereal Diseases, 
and one to the Bureau of Com- 
m u n icab le  D isea se s . In  the  
Child Hygiene Bureau, an amal
gamation of the Child Health 
Committee nurses and City 
nurses had been effected, bring
ing all nurses and doctors in 
this field under the direction of 
the bureau chief, with a Child 
Health Committee nurse as act
ing supervisor of nurses. This 
was the first step in co-ordinat
ing the nursing activities of the 
City.

(2) The School H ealth Ser
vice of the Departm ent of Pub
lic Instruction had been aug
mented by six school nurses.

(3) The Onondaga Health 
Association had appointed a



public health nurse to do in
tensive tuberculosis and social 
service work in a small Italian 
district, and a follow-up worker 
tor Camp Hillcrest.

I

The first steps in the organi
zation ot the generalized 
nursing program were taken 
early in 1925. The Health De

partm ent and Child Health 
Committee nurses adopted a 
common uniform (dark blue), 
and for the first time met as a 
single group in an office pro
vided for them. x‘\  director was 
appointed April i ,  1925, for the 
twenty nurses working under 
the direction of the H ealth De
partm ent. The salaries of two 
of the Child Health Committee 
nurses and of all the nurses sup
ported from funds appropriated 
by the Milbank Memorial Fund, 
except the Director, were as
sumed by the City early in 
1925; as were also the salaries 
of two of the six nurses who had 
been added to the Public School 
Health Service.

A general course of instruc
tion in the principles of public 
health nursing, covering the 
various services, was given to all 
the specialized nurses through
out the spring and early sum
mer months; and each nurse was 
assigned to new nursing activi

B?

ties in addition to those of her 
former special field of services. 
Thus they received preparation 
for entering the generalized ser
vice in September.

T he H ea lth  De p a r t me n t ,  
through a co-operative arrange
ment with the College of Medi
cine of Syracuse University, 
took over the four pre-natal 
clinics already established. Two 
additional clinics were opened 
as out-patient departm ents of 
hospitals. The Health D epart
ment nurses were designated to 
give assistance in these clinics 
and supervision in the patien t’s 
home.
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The City was divided into 
fifteen districts. The division 
was based on a study of the 
population, vital statistics, tu 
berculosis registration, econom
ic conditions, natural bounda
ries, and transportation facili
ties. Specialized activities al
ready established (such as pre
natal, well-baby and chest 
clinics, and medical inspection 
in parochial schools), and the 
numiber of nurses available for 
field work were also taken into 
consideration. I t  was planned 
that each district should have 
one or more specialized clinic 
activities to which the nurse 
was assigned, while at the same 
tim.e she was assigned for gen
eral nursing. This plan gave the 
nurse a district home where the 
people in that particular dis
trict would know she might be 
found at certain definite times. 
This idea was carried out in all 
but two districts where the 
nurses assigned to these dis
tricts alternated monthly in the 
service connected with the Free 
Dispensary chest clinic.

Two periods were established 
tor reporting a t the office for 
work on records and to receive 
new assignnients — 9:30 a.rn. 
and 1:30 p.m . Nurses assigned 
to school supervision reported 
at their respective schools in

the morning and at the office in 
the afternoon. Nurses on duty 
at afternoon clinics reported at 
the office in the morning. The 
record work consisted mainly 
of daily reports and social his
tories. The latter were made on 
such cases as tuberculosis, ba
bies under observation, school 
children unable topayforneeded 
correction of physical defects, 
and registered pre-natal cases.

t

SE R V IC E  was provided for 
thirty-one clinic periods 

weekly: diphtheria prevention, 
two; vaccination, two; pre

natal, six; pre-school, three; 
well-baby, ten; and chest, eight. 
Ordinarily, one nurse could give 
all the service needed a t a clinic. 
In well-baby clinics volunteers 
are used.

I t  was planned to give only 
the first hour or two of the day 
to the school hvgiene servdce, 
depending on the size of the 
school. The routine school ac
tivities consist of monthly in
spections, room by room, for 
contagion, or more frequent if 
necessary; daily inspection of 
cases referred; emergency treat
ment; assisting with physical 
examinations and immunitv 
tests and with the necessary 
follow-up in the homes for these
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services. The Director ot School 
Health Service of the public 
schools became Chief of the Bu
reau of School 
In s p e c t io n  in 
the Department 
o f  H e a l t h  on 
April I, 1926, 
t hu s  u n i f y i n g  
the direction of 
this work in the 
public and pa
ro ch ia l school 
systems.

The pre na
tal work consists 
of following up 
cases registered in the clinics, 
teaching the hygiene of preg
nancy, arranging for confine
ment either in the home or hos
pital, and securing the neces
sary supplies. As these clinics 
are used for teaching purposes 
by the Medical School the 
nurse has unusual opportuni
ties for learning about normal 
and abnormal conditions in the 
pregnant woman.

The child welfare work was 
approached from two angles: 
through delivering birth certi
ficates, and from attendance at 
clinics. When the nurse deliv
ers a birth certificate she classi
fies the baby for future obser
vation. I'he classification is in 
three groups, and is based on

the need of supervision, as indi
cated by the condition of the 
infant, the apparent^in telli- 

g e n c e  o f  t h e  
mother and the 
economic condi- 
t i o n  o f  t h e  
home. No fur
ther calls are 
planned for the 

f i r s  t-c la s s  
baby; those in 
the second group 
are referred to 
the well - baby 
c l i n i c s  a n d  
placed on a list 

to receive home calls three to 
six months later; those in the 
third class receive monthly 
home visits, and clinic service 
for them is regularly urged. 
The follow-up work for clinic 
babies consists of the usual 
supervision of diet and hygiene.

All dispensary cases of tuber
culosis are followed to assure 
the return of the patient to the 
clinic for further observation, 
to teach him what precautions 
should be taken against spread
ing the disease, and to super
vise “contacts.” This home ser
vice is given also on occasion to 
tuberculous patients under the 
care of private physicians.

In cases of contagion the 
nurses do not placard. They
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do, however, supervise and ar
range the type of quarantine, 
and indicate whether it shall be 
complete or modified. They 
take cultures from “contacts,” 
and final cultures before release 
of quarantine cases. The cases 
investigated are those on which 
the State Departm ent of H ealth 
req u ires  ep idem io log ical re 
ports. The nurses also serve at 
the immunization clinics.

Early in 1926 it was found 
tha t some of the nursing dis
tricts were too large. This was 
especially apparent in instances 
where there were two day-nur
series to supervise, with a daily 
average of fifty to seventy-five 
children, or where special diph
theria-immunization campaigns 
were under way, or where ser
vice was required for a diagnos
tic clinic five afternoons a week.

Building for perm anency is 
ap t to be slow, ju s t as educa
tion itself is a slow process. I t  
has seemed better in Syracuse 
to enter fewer homes at first 
and establish a higher degree of 
efficiency in our service, rather 
than to visit more homes and 
do it slightingly. i\s the nursing 
staff increases the territory cov
ered by it also expands. T hat 
the system is establishing itself 
is indicated by an increased 
number of cases referred to the 
Bureau of Nurses by the local 
social agencies; by a large num 
ber of personal applications 
made through letters; by the 
increasing clinic visits, tele
phone calls and requests for 
speakers on the work; and by 
the story of what has been ac
complished as told by our sta
tistics.


